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Submission to Richmond Hill City Council re: 
Comprehensive Zoning By-law Project – Phase 2 
 
Submitted by: Richmond Hill resident Michael Theodores – September 17, 2024 

 
Introduction: 

As a long-time resident of Richmond Hill – residing just a few blocks from the area classified as 
Newkirk Local Centre – I have continued to remain engaged in the current and future planning 
direction of this neighbourhood along with the overall city. 

I provided a submission to Council on June 20, 2023, expressing concerns with the very 
aggressive intensification the city’s planning department was recommending for Newkirk Local 
Centre. 

I was disappointed to learn – through a mailer, not an invitation to comment on a final decision 
about this review in November 2023 – that Council approved very aggressive density targets 
despite limited South-North service provided by the Richmond Hill GO train on weekdays and 
never on weekends or Holidays. 

In preparation for Council’s further discussion about future development proposed for Newkirk 
Local Centre through Phase 2 of Comprehensive Zoning By-law Project on September 18, 
2024, I’ve prepared this latest submission that I hope Council members take into consideration 
for the next phases of the review. 

Recap of June 20, 2023 Council submission 

In my submission to Council on June 20, 2023, along with highlighting the limited morning and 
evening Richmond Hill Southbound and Northbound GO rail service, I also referenced a 
Metrolinx document titled: GO Expansion Full Business Case – November 2018. 

In reviewing the document, there were several troubling updates about the Richmond Hill line 
that I never saw shared publicly. This included a summary on Page 60 of the document that 
read as follows: 

The 2015 GO RER Initial Business Case found a relatively weak case for frequent all-
day services on the corridor, and identified issues that should be addressed before 
deciding on a development strategy for the corridor. 

I provided the screen cap on the following page that cited challenges on this corridor largely 
related to infrastructure and competition from other GO lines. Only the final bullet touches on 
density and in this reference, it notes a lack of density on the entire corridor – not just 
the station at Newkirk and Major Mackenzie Drive East. 
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Additionally, I mentioned that I noticed on Page 11 of a staff report dated February 26, 2020 that 
the Region of York acknowledged this same expansion report in debating whether to include the 
Richmond Hill GO station in its Major Transit Station Area (MTSA) for these very reasons. 
Interestingly, staff directed to add it to the list anyways (see screen cap below). 

 

Despite these compelling reasons to consider reducing the proposed target of 150 people or 
job per hectare – which I noticed was done with the Rutherford GO station (100 people or jobs 
per hectare) that has seven day, two-way service – Council approved these targets last fall and 
the planning department is continuing to advocate for a future target of 350 people or jobs per 
hectare. 

Since my submission and Council’s decision, I’ve received updates from Metrolinx about current 
and future GO train service and from the YRT re: bus service on the Major Mackenzie core that I 
feel further warrant a slow and steady approach to intensification in this area. 

Latest updates re: Richmond Hill GO train service 

While doing research this spring for the current More Homes, More People consultation, I came 
across an updated Metrolinx report re: GO Rail Station Access dated February 2023. It can be 
accessed on this website page. 

https://www.richmondhill.ca/en/shared-content/resources/documents/SRPRS.20.004---YR-Municipal-Comprehensive-Review-Part-2-MTSAs-Settlement-Expansion-Agricultural-System.pdf
https://www.metrolinx.com/en/projects-and-programs/go-rail-station-access


3 
 

The report includes discussion about the Richmond Hill GO corridor beginning on Page 127 and 
I was surprised to learn that Metrolinx is forecasting that ridership on this line to decrease – not 
increase – through 2041 (see screen cap of Page 133 below). 

 

Metrolinx highlighted despite expectations for significant population growth in Richmond Hill and 
the region, the reasons for the forecast on Page 128 included the expansion of the Yonge North 
Subway Extension – which will offer superior service using a duplicate transit path – along with 
continued high freight activity by CN Rail which owns the track north of the Doncaster Diamond 
in Thornhill (see screen cap below) 
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After discovering this report, I reached out to Metrolinx’s executive team to see if this report was 
the most current report and also if Richmond Hill planners and Council were aware of it last 
year. It was confirmed that this was the case and that the Richmond Hill Centre/Langstaff GO 
station was the priority with the expansion of the Yonge North Subway Extension. 

With this latest forecast, I question why the city is continuing to push through with very 
aggressive intensification in the area. As it stands, the corridor only offers four Southbound 
trains in the morning (ending at 8:13 a.m.) and five in the afternoon-evening (ending at 6:45 
p.m.) – by far the worse of all GO corridors (see screen cap of schedule below) 

 

 

As a result, I think it’s fair to ask why Council approved such a high level of intensification in this 
area when future ridership is not expected to be materially better in the future due to the 
expansion of TTC subway service north and CN’s continued ownership of track north of the 
Doncaster Diamond. 

Equally interesting was the profile of a GO rider at this station. Anecdotally, I have only seen a 
trickle of riders disembark from the train and either walk to a nearby mid or high-rise apartment 
or condo in the area or to smaller homes in the nearby established areas. 
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The Metrolinx report shows that only 9% of riders using this station walk to it. The majority either 
drive to the station or are picked up or dropped off (known as PUDO). A fair amount (17%) use 
transit. 

Interestingly, the 9% figure is higher than that of the Langstaff GO station (5%) which has higher 
density in the immediate area. So, this runs counter to the argument that more high-density 
projects will have a material impact on people walking to the station as opposed to using a car. 

Just like the phrase It Takes A Village to Raise a Child, when it comes to GO stations in general, 
It Takes an Entire City to Support GO Transit – especially in Richmond Hill.  

The reality is that the Richmond Hill GO corridor only appeals to a narrow segment of the 
population – one that works in downtown Toronto, largely in close vicinity to Union Station. And, 
once the TTC subway expands to Richmond Hill, it will provide a superior rival to the GO Train 
as service will be more frequent and will offer more stops within York Region and Toronto. 
Hence, why Metrolinx is expecting a hit to future ridership – something I commented in my 
submission last June and which has now been supported. 

Meanwhile, a CN representative provided added clarity in a return email about why CN values 
this track so much and why residents are often caught at the pass at Weldrick or Elgin Mills. It’s 
a very lucrative line that extends north and even travels to Western Canada (see screen cap 
below). 
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In recent correspondence I’ve received from Metrolinx, it was acknowledged CN’s ownership of 
the track north of the Doncaster Diamond impacts service levels and that there were no major 
imminent infrastructure plans for the track as the Yonge North Subway Expansion remains the 
key focus to provide enhanced transit to Richmond Hill and other areas within the region. 

No timeline for Major Mackenzie BRT 

As I touched on in my June 20, 2023 submission, bus service on the Major Mackenzie core is 
substantially worse than on Yonge Street or Highway 7 which are served by the Viva rapid bus 
service. 

While Viva service is more frequent and has dedicated bus lanes from Newmarket all the way 
through to Thornhill, bus service on Major Mackenzie Drive East is less frequent, often involves 
a transfer to another bus (such as a North-South route) and has to fight the same traffic as cars. 

I reached out to the YRT for an update on the timeline for bus rapid transit (BRT) which I’ve 
seen referenced in various documents and it was confirmed no such service is planned before 
2041 (see screen cap below). 

So, similar to the Richmond Hill GO train, there are no material transit improvements on the 
horizon that would validate the level of intensification that is being called for. 

 

Discussion re: STRAs/Unintended consequences 

For the September 18, 2024 Council meeting, I also wanted to touch on short-term rental 
accommodations or what the planning department calls STRAs. 

I confirmed with Anna Henriques of Richmond Hill’s planning department that the latest phase of 
the Comprehensive Zoning By-law Project continues to allow for the ability of residents to use 
their properties as STRAs provided it’s occupied by the homeowner. This helps some to afford 
their home. 
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While I have no issue with this, I do have concerns that a future amendment that is being 
considered under the More Homes, More People consultation may need this policy to change to 
address a potential gap. 

Under the consultation, the city is considering allowing properties within an MTSA to expand up 
to four storeys in height without public consultation or Council review which is what occurs 
currently. 

This opens the door to a potential, unintended consequence where an existing homeowner or 
an investor could purchase a low-rise home within an MTSA zone, expand it to four storeys, and 
have the rest of the property serve as a STRA provided they are the ‘homeowner.’ 

As a result, it would do little to achieve what the amendment is attempting by Council – to 
provide more housing units to people who want to reside in Richmond Hill for an extended time 
– not while they are visiting. 

Simply do a quick airbnb-Richmond Hill Google search and airbnb’s website lists over 1,000 
properties that are available (see screen cap on following page). 

 

If such a high number of STRAs already exist, logic would guide one to surmise they will only 
multiply if the city doesn’t close this potential gap. 

To support this concern, see a screen cap on the following page of an email I received from 
Arvin Prasad – Commissioner of Development Services of the City of Markham. I reached out to 
Mr. Prasad after reading that Markham banned STRAs back in 2018. 

While noting Markham’s ban related to a proliferation of ‘party houses’, he also noted ‘the use of 
whole houses or legal second sites solely as short term accommodations would eliminate their 
availability for use as a housing unit.’ He added ‘several studies show a direct correlation 
between housing availability or supply and housing affordability.’ 
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I want members of Council to keep this in mind as the upcoming discussion of the More Homes, 
More People consultation approaches and the potential of a new By-Right zoning amendment 
allowing up to four storeys within an MTSA is considered. 

Closing thoughts 

With Richmond Hill possessing the least frequent GO train service of all corridors and the 
Newkirk Local Center and surrounding neighbourhood a lower hierarchy of bus service (local vs. 
Viva Rapid), I think Council needs to take a step back on the level of density being 
recommended for the Newkirk Local Centre and nearby residences within this MTSA. 

It’s very clear that based on Metrolinx’s forecasts – driven by CN’s ownership of key rail track  
and the expansion of the TTC subway – that these targets are too high. 

Council does have options available to it. It could make any increase in density contingent on an 
investment by the provincial and federal governments in rail separation north of the Doncaster 
Diamond along with minimum standards of transit service (such as GO rail service every 20 
minutes during rush hour up to 9 a.m. and later in the evening and the addition of YRT BRT. 

However, my guess is that they will be reluctant to make such an investment since there will be 
an overlap in the coverage area between the Richmond Hill GO train and the TTC subway. If 
only minor service increases are planned through 2041 as per the GO Rail Station Access 
document, then it’s imperative Council take another look at the density being proposed in the 
Newkirk Local Center and surrounding neighbourhoods. 

As I shared in my submission last June, while plans can be changed, approved development 
projects are permanent. So, extreme care and caution should be used in approving any official 
plan amendments. 

 
 

 

 




